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Monday 27th March 2017 
Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)

held in Alfriston War Memorial Hall on Monday 20th March 2017

Present:


Cllr. N. Beechey
- Chair
Cllr. J. Dumelow - Vice Chair





Cllr. D. Bell




Cllr. V. Cooper




Cllr. K. Halliday



Cllr. R. Savage 

In attendance:

Victoria Rutt - Parish Clerk
Martha Lawes – Parish Clerk 


Approximately 12 members of the public

126. Chairman’s Welcome
Cllr. Beechey welcomed everyone to the meeting. He introduced the new Clerk, Victoria Rutt, and welcomed her to her first Parish Council Meeting. He explained that Martha is still in post for the next two weeks and that Victoria is shadowing her to ensure there is a smooth transition.  
127. Public Questions

1. Sylvia Daw asked what is happening with the Post Office in the village as she has heard some rumours circulating that it may well be closing. It was raised whether this can be done as the Post Office has already gone to an afternoon service only. It was agreed that it would be a loss to the village if the Post Office was to close. Cllr. Beechey stated that he too had heard the rumours but does not know the answer. It was agreed that the Clerk would write to Rob Lion and the Post Office to try to ascertain the future plans.  
2. Vernon Reynolds raised the issue of the kissing gate at the end of White Bridge. He did mention it at the last meeting, it is now in need of emergency repairs. Cllr. Bell confirmed that he did write to ESCC to request repairs to be completed, he will chase this. In the meantime, it was agreed that the Clerk would approach the Clerk at Cuckmere Parish Council as they could be responsible for the gate due to its location. 
3. It was raised that the little lane, at the continuation of Deans Road, needs cutting back. Cllr. Bell to arrange this. 
4. Sylvia Daw commented that the daffodils around the village at the moment are beautiful. 
128. Report from Maria Caulfield MP
No attendance and no report. 

129. Report from East Sussex County Councillor Nick Bennett

No attendance and no report. 
130. Report from Wealden District Councillor Phillip Ede

No attendance and no report. 

131. Apologies for absence

Apologies received from Maria Caulfield MP.
132. Minutes
132.1. Cllr. Bell proposed and Cllr. Savage seconded a motion that the Minutes of the meeting held on 
20th February 2017 were approved and signed as a true and accurate record.














MOTION CARRIED
132.2. Cllr. Beechey duly signed the minutes

133. To select a candidate to fill the Casual Vacancy – Cllr. Beechey 
Cllr. Beechey explained that we have 2 candidates for the casual vacancy, we did have an additional candidate but they withdrew verbally on the day of meeting. The candidates were asked to stand up and give a short presentation on why they wanted to be a Councillor and what they could bring to the Parish Council. 

Sylvia Daw – Syliva stated that she has lived in the village for 15 years and she loves village life. She has always had respect for the Parish Council and would meet the role with fullness and dedication. 
Nick White – Nick moved into village just over a year ago, setting up an antiques business with his partner after a career in marketing. He loves the village and has a passion to move it forward. He has set up a group where 80% of the local businesses attend and their role is to improve, promote and arrange events for the village. Nick stated that he knows the role will be challenging and maybe frustrating at times, but it will also be exciting and he will be able to bring the voice of the residents and businesses. 
Councillors voted under a secret ballot and the votes were counted by the Clerk. Cllr. Beechey thanked both candidates for stepping forward and explained that they are both worthy of the role, he then stated that the vote showed that Nick White was successful and he was asked to join the meeting with the Councillors.  
134. Finance
134.1. Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion to approve the Statement of Finances












MOTION CARRIED
134.2. Cllr. Halliday approved and signed Invoices for Payment
135. To open grass cutting tenders

Cllr. Beechey explained that we have gone out to tender for Alfriston’s grass cutting services. The process is for the Clerk to open the envelopes at this meeting. There were three contractors in total who have submitted a tender. The Clerk will now put all the information into a comparison table and circulate to Councillors. Cllr. Bell asked if there were some criteria on who could put forward for tender, Martha Lawes explained that there is a set criteria we must use to get money back from ESCC.  
136. Report on Highways & Twittens – Cllr. Halliday

Cllr. Halliday reported that since the last meeting, a letter was sent to Stephen Carr around the issue of the trees in Winton Street which was raised in February’s meeting. Mr Carr acknowledged the letter and is happy for residents to contact him and he will help in any way he can. A copy of the letter is attached as Appendix B. 
136.1. Replacement bins for Market Square – Cllr. Halliday reported that the Clerk has provided him with an approved supplier list for bins.  We need to use Kier as they will be the company emptying them.  A discussion was held around the use of wood or plastic bins. It was agreed that the list would be circulated to all Councillors for their thoughts.  
137. Report on Allotments – Cllr. Cooper

137.1. Cllr. Cooper reported that the allotment renewals went out last month and so far over half have paid. Sadly quite a few have decided not to renew. There have been 2 new allocations. It was discussed whether there is a provision to cover up the unwanted allotments to avoid them getting overgrown, the Clerk confirmed that in the grass cutting tender it was part of the contract for the contractors to strim the vacant allotments to ensure this does not happen. 
138. Report on Rights of Way and Countryside – Cllr. Bell


Cllr. Bell reported on the gate earlier in the meeting. Nothing else to report.  
139. Report on Car Parks and Public Transport – Cllr. Savage
139.1. Cllr. Savage discussed bins earlier in the meeting.  The need for a bus shelter in the Willows Car Park was due to be discussed but Cllr. Savage would like more time to research them especially with the financial restraints at end of year. It was agreed that repairs would be done to the existing bench so residents are able to sit.  The Clerk will look into this with WDC. 
Cllr. Savage asked if we could discuss putting a bicycle rack on Memorial Square next to the light. It was agreed that this would be put on the agenda for discussion at the next meeting. 
140. Report on Strategic Planning – Cllr. Dumelow 


Cllr. Dumelow stated that she had nothing to report.
141. Report on Tye and Recreation Ground – Cllr. Beechey  

141.1. Tye Road Cllr. Beechey updated that the works on Tye Road will commence from Tuesday 28th March at 00:00 until Thursday 30th March at 18:00. They will be marking the lines, marking 4 disabled bays and putting up gates to restrict driving onto the Tye. 
141.2. Playground refurbishment – Cllr. Cooper reported that she has met with some suppliers about the Playground refurbishment.  She has received two quotes so far that councillors have seen. Next steps are to approach Tesco for a grant where we could get a maximum grant of £4000. Cllr. Cooper has also written to the Primary School and Pre-School for some parent’s feedback on the playground to aid with the grant application. A quote has been received for the emergency repairs to the existing equipment and this has been agreed by Councillors and work is moving forward.  
142. Report from Planning Committee - Cllr Bell

142.1. Applications to be considered by APC planning committee at this meeting
142.2. Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting
142.3. Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA
SDNP/17/00281/HOUS Chylowen North Road Alfriston   

Alterations to the existing house with new two storey side extension and single 
storey rear extension.

Cllr. Bell confirmed that this application has now been withdrawn. 
143. Reports from Outside Bodies
143.1 Cuckmere Buses 
143.2 Lorry Watch
143.3 Heartstart – Cllr. Dumelow updated that their recent award is now on show in the cupboard in Hall. She updated that they are very low on responders, they are now down to 3. They are planning on having a big recruitment drive later in the year. It would be a real shame if we lost this fantastic service after so many years. Cllr. Dumelow also stated that they are looking for additional roles, for example a treasurer. It was agreed that something could be sent out in due course from the Clerk and Neighbourhood Watch. Anyone interested please contact Cllr. Dumelow at Heartstart on alfristonheartstart@gmail.com or by ringing David on 07515 282074.  
143.4 Alfriston Emergency Group

Vernon Reynolds stated that the AEG is ticking over. They have been focusing on drain clearing although they then received a letter stating that they are subject of ground water flooding although Vernon thinks this is incorrect and some emails have gone back and forth.  Vernon has arranged a meeting which will be an AEG plus meeting for the 28th March where he has invited Richard Brown, Mark Lamb and Stephen from 4x4.  
143.5 Flood Forum

John Hurwood reported that they had a training day with the Pevensey & Cuckmere Water Level Management Board. This was a positive day where they have seen first-hand some of the issues. They have employed their first member of staff today who has a strong background so it is thought it is going to be a good operation. John confirmed that the next Flood Forum meeting is being held on Monday 3rd April at 19:00 in the Committee room and it is an open invitation.

143.6
Neighbourhood Watch
143.7 Twinning Committee
143.8 Alfriston Events Team. It was agreed that this will now be changed on the agenda to Alfriston and Cuckmere Connect. Cllr. White has a meeting arranged on Wednesday to discuss the structure of this new group. He stated to avoid a conflict of interest he will ask someone else to report at each meeting. Cllr. Beechey stated that in the past they have had councillors sit on the board of outside bodies so it would be acceptable if he wanted to give a report. 
144 Correspondence to The Clerk
144.1  Permission was granted to Emma Richardson to use the A board on Saturday to advertise the coffee morning being held in the church. 
144.2 A letter was received from Alfriston Summer Music requesting permission to install a mobile bar on the Tye, near to the church for the duration of the festival [18th – 23rd July] which will serve drinks between 18:30 – 19:30 only. The bar is 2m x 1m. Councillors discussed this and permission was granted although further talks would need to take place to agree the best position for the bar.
144.3 An anonymous letter has been received about ALFEST asking councillors to reconsider the use of the Tye for this event. The Parish Council do not respond to anonymous letters as there is no one to ask where they get their facts and information from. If the person would like to resubmit the letter with a name, then it could be considered. This was agreed by all councillors.
Cllr. Beechey thanked Martha Lawes for her 4 years as Clerk to Alfriston Parish Council. Both personally as Chair and on behalf of all the Councillors. It was agreed that she has been a great Clerk and would receive a glowing reference if she ever needed one. A gift was presented to Martha from all the Councillors.  Martha thanked everyone and stated it had been a steep learning curve but an exciting one. 
145 Date of next meeting

The next meeting of the Council will be held at 7.15 pm on Monday 24th April 2017 in Alfriston 
War Memorial Hall. The meeting will be suspended after the Chairman’s Welcome to allow 
Public Questions and Reports from County and District Councillors.

146 Public Questions

1. Cllr. Bell asked whether we are still due to hear about the traffic light consultation in April. Cllr. Savage confirmed that this is unlikely to be until July now. There is going to be a display in the Old Chapel Centre on the 29th and 30 April. 

2. Katie Salmon asked if there was any possibility that a bench could be installed along the Recreation Ground so elderly parishioners could rest when they walk into the village, it was agreed that this would go onto the agenda for the next meeting.
3. Vernon Reynolds raised the issue of shingle, it is important for Alfriston as we could get flooded if it comes over the banks. He does not have an answer for this thought. He reminded the Parish Council that Friends of Cuckmere were to be invited to the Parish Assembly in April. 
Signed                   







Nicholas Beechey











Monday 24th April 2017
Appendix A
[image: image1.emf]Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

Chq No £ £

IT000107 David Arcusi - wages March

IT000108 Philip Grosse - wages March

IT000109 Martha Lawes - salary March

IT000110 Victoria Rutt - salary March

3,333.13        

DD NEST - Victoria Rutt pension  22.71             

22337 Post Office Ltd Tax & NI Q4 1,891.34        

IT000111 Daniel Larkin -tree surgery 30.00             

IT000112 Alfriston War Memorial Hall 24.00             

IT000113 Playdale Playgrounds - playground repairs 2,346.83        

22338 Paul Lewis - Container rent to 23/3/18 1,113.00        

IT000114 G Pocock -Grass cutting 2016/16 6,522.18        

IT000115 G Pocock -Grass cutting 2016/16 -Smugglers Close 96.00             

IT000116 Cale UK - ticket rolls for Willows P&D machine 130.44           

IT000117 Viking - files, paper & postage stamps 94.37             

IT000118 Cetor Ltd - Jubilee Clock rent at Cross House  175.00           

DD Southern Water - Pavilion waste water 65.30             

IT000119 Victoria Rutt - re-imbursement for mileage and key cutting 57.60             

IT000120 Martha Lawes - re-imbursement for new Clerk IT equipment and reception 1,034.27        

Total 16,936.17      

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

DD EE - Car Park attendant's mobile 24.30             

IT000104 Wealden District Council - Litter & Dog bins Q4 720.00           

IT000105 Steyne Hotels Ltd - Deans Place interview room 150.00           

IT000106 Nicholas Beechey - Chairman's Entertainment Allowance 150.00           

Total 1,044.30        

GRAND TOTAL 17,980.47      

Summary of Bank Balances 20th March 2017

£

Business Current Account 17,115.02      

Business Reserve Account 11,454.42      

TOTAL 28,569.44      

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

 Councillor who checked the invoices for the above payments

Victoria Rutt - Clerk & RFO

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 20th March 2017


Appendix B

Wednesday 15th March 2017

Dear Ms Lawes
Many thanks for your letter which I received this morning.  Please be assured that this matter is in hand and I am sorry if my trees are causing Winton Street residents any concern.  On receipt of a letter from East Sussex highways I immediately engaged a firm of professional tree surgeons to carry out a survey of my trees and they are instructed to fell any trees that they consider to be dangerous or soon likely to be of in any danger of falling which I hope satisfies your point about 'a programme of tree felling/management in order to mitigate the risk of further tree falls'.

On a more general point of the management of the trees I have always been open to approach if anyone wishes to discuss any aspect of my trees that anyone is concerned about.  I am obviously not a forester but a farmer but my co-operation with neighbours regarding my trees goes far beyond safety and has extended to allowing trees that were perfectly sound to be cut down to let more sunlight into houses and gardens.  Tall trees, particularly where they stand to the south of a residential property, can seriously restrict the amount of sunlight that reaches that property to the point of making gardening difficult and the house sad, cold and damp.  So, on numerous occasions I have allowed residential neighbours to instruct their own qualified tree surgeon to enter my land and have many trees felled at their own expense (provided, if the trees are elms, they have first secured the approval of the SDNPA elm tree officer!). 

In that regard if any parishioners ever wish to discuss clearing trees to allow more sun to reach their houses and or gardens I am always willing to discuss such a proposal but I hope you will understand that a farmer's budget in terms of tree management is unlikely to extend to beyond simply keeping my trees safe. 
Very best wishes 

Stephen    


